
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

  

 
 
DATE: March 2, 2023 
 
TO: Board of Agriculture, Trade and Consumer Protection 
 
FROM: Randy Romanski, Secretary 
 Amy Millard, Division of Food and Recreational Safety Deputy Administrator 
 
SUBJECT: ATCP 82, Bulk Milk Collection, Sampling, and Transport 
 
PRESENTED BY:   Andrea Northwood 
 
REQUESTED ACTION: 
 
At the March 2, 2023 Board meeting, the Department will request approval of a scope statement for revision of 
ch. ATCP 82 (Bulk Milk Collection, Sampling, and Transport).  Chapter 93 in statute authorizes DATCP to 
promulgate rules relating to service inspections of farm products, prescribe the conditions of licenses, and to 
deny, suspend, or revoke licenses.  ATCP 82 describes requirements for permitting bulk milk tankers and bulk 
milk weigher and samplers, construction and maintenance for bulk milk tankers, cleaning and sanitation for 
bulk milk tankers, collecting and sampling milk from a dairy farm, delivering milk to a dairy plant, and restricts 
false samples and records pertaining to the collection and sampling of dairy products. 
 
SUMMARY: 
 
DATCP licenses bulk milk tankers and bulk milk weigher and samplers under authority of ch. 93 of the 
Wisconsin Statutes.  The activities regulated by ch. ATCP 82 serves an essential part of the dairy sector.  It is 
essential that Department actions are completed in a way that does not create an unnecessary hindrance or 
economic penalty on industry workers while ensuring proper maintenance and cleanliness of equipment used to 
produce, sample, and transport dairy products. Rules for these businesses are spelled out in ch. ATCP 82.  
 
Ch. ATCP 82 has not been significantly updated since September 2016. During the intervening time, ATCP 65, 
the 3-A Sanitary Standards, and the FDA’s Pasteurized Milk Ordinance (PMO) have been updated.  Each of 
these items are referenced in ATCP 82 or are used as the justification for rules defined in the Chapter.  Further, 
the rule has not kept pace with changing technology, innovations and economic conditions.  For example, the 
PMO requires industry plant samplers to be a licensed bulk milk weigher and sampler in order to take the 
required universal samples, where ATCP 82 does not include that requirement. Requirements surrounding 
licensing and qualifications helps ensure sampling and other industry processes are completed appropriately and 
no public health risk goes undetected due to improper sampling and reporting. 
 
On January 26, 2023, the Governor approved a Scope Statement allowing consideration of revising ATCP 82.   
 



 

Board approval of the Scope Statement will allow the Division of Food and Recreational Safety to begin 
preparing a hearing draft of ATCP 82.  
 
 
 
 












